
 

Unincorporated San Luis Obispo County 
Tourism Business Improvement District (CBID) 

 Minutes | January 22, 2025 | Cambria Pines Lodge 

CBID Board Members Present: Gary Setting, Bram Winter, Mike Hanchett, Melissa Kurry, Laila Kollmann, 
Aaron Graves 
County Liaison: CAO Cheryl Cuming, Tessa Cornejo 
Absent:  
Guests: Lori Ritchey, Lisa Belsati (SLO CAL) 

Call to Order  
9:12am 

Public Comment 
None 

Administrative Items 
●​ Roll Call: Gary Setting, Bram Winter, Mike Hanchett, Melissa Kurry, Laila Kollmann, Aaron Graves 

are present 
●​ Consent Agenda – Minutes: A motion was made by Bram Winter and seconded by Mike 

Hanchett to approve the December 4 minutes. With no further discussion, these minutes were 
approved by a voice vote of the Advisory Board; Laila Kollmann and Aaron Graves abstained. 

●​ Financials | Balance Sheet, Administrator and Partner updates: 
○​ This General Fund report ties back to the Bid Bunch expense tracking, both reporting a 

total of $64,716 in expenses for the month of December. Year to date expenses are 
$747,243. Year to date revenue collected, $858,752 which is $3,633 less than what was 
budgeted through December for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2025. Year to date 
expenses paid, $747,243 came in under budget by $210,886. Net Income is $207,253 
more than budgeted for year to date. Overall cash increased by $314,039.75 from June 
30, 2024. December TOT was up 23% year-over-year. 

○​ CAO Cuming noted that SLO CAL, SLO and Paso Robles are reforecasting their budgets 
down by 6.7%. 

○​ Lisa Belsanti from SLO CAL presented Last Mile. The first meeting was held in 
December and included discussion of the need for enhanced communication and 
signage. A shuttle pilot program was also reviewed to include SLO Safe Ride and a 
selected region. They also explored hotel park-and-ride options. SLO CAL will develop a 
transit survey and assess the need for shuttles. Mike asked about the challenges and 
Lisa summarized the issues with late night sights suggestions and provided possible 
ideas. 

●​ The time for the monthly CBID meeting was discussed and the board confirmed moving to 2pm 
start time, effective February 26.  

●​ Annual Form 700 filings are due by April 1. 
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Discussion Items 
●​ Marketing 

○​ Roll-Up Report: The mid-year report was reviewed with highlights noted.  
○​ Laila asked if international engagement has increased and it was noted that it is not 

CBID’s focus. Consumers seem to be better informed, which reflects the positive impact 
of sharing an alternate route to Highway 1. Tessa said she was interested in the data 
collected. Laila thanked Lori Ritchey for her efforts and the presentation. 

Action Items (each topic will allow for Board Discussion, followed by Public Comment) 
●​ 1989 Ordinance Modification, Non-Profit creation and County services agreement 

○​ CAO Cuming read the overview for Highway 1 Tourism Alliance. Gary reiterated his 
reasoning for wanting to be clear on the name. A motion was made by Bram Winter and 
seconded by Aaron Graves to approve the name Highway 1 Tourism Alliance. With no 
further discussion, the motion was approved by a voice vote of the Advisory Board.  
Regarding the transition, Aaron said that SLO CAL changed from the 1989 to 1994 
ordinance seven years ago. Under the structure, 2% goes to the tax collector of the 
county admin fee and the organization would want to share costs for services. Bram 
asked if it would be possible to share any other services based on an overview provided 
by CAO Cuming; she confirmed that options are being explored. The county would 
continue to be involved in the annual renewal and Mike noted that there will be insurance 
requirements. Bram asked about opportunities to look at efficiencies across the LFAs. It 
was asked about the consideration of contractors or staff as part of the new non-profit. 
Next steps were identified as further exploration of costs for insurance, legal and tax 
services; determine efficiencies across LFAs and shared costs.  
CAO Cuming reviewed the timeline details. Aaron asked if it was important to involve the 
entire board, which was recommended by Mike and confirmed by the remainder of the 
board. Tessa suggested that the County pays through June into July and Mike asked 
about nonprofit funds transfer and timing; August was identified as a possible best start 
for the nonprofit to begin paying bills. CAO Cuming will continue to explore how to 
transition services for items needed in April, May and June. It was discussed if the LFAs 
should share in the additional admin expenses once the new nonprofit is formed, which 
is the current obligation with the County’s administrative fees. 

●​ Local Advisory Board Applications 
○​ Avila Beach: A motion was made by Bram Winter and seconded by Mike Hanchett to 

accept the resignation of Chris Oh. With no further discussion, the motion was approved 
by a voice vote of the Advisory Board.  

○​ Cayucos: A motion was made by Laila Kollmann and seconded by Mike Hanchett to 
accept the application of Taylor Brindley. Tessa confirmed there is no conflict of interest 
based on Taylor working in a contractor capacity with Beachside Rentals. With no 
further discussion, the motion was approved by a voice vote of the Advisory Board.  

●​ Local Fund Area Funding Applications 
○​ Avila Beach - Friends of the Bob Jones Trail: A motion was made by Mike Hanchett and 

seconded by Laila Kollmann to approve $15,000, with the release of funds being subject 
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to Friends of the Bob Jones Trail reaching their goal of $1M. With no further discussion, 
the motion was approved by a voice vote of the Advisory Board.  

○​ Cayucos - Business cards & media lanyard: A motion was made by Bram Winter and 
seconded by Melissa Kurry to approve $500 for Danna Dykstra-Coy’s business cards 
and media lanyard. With no further discussion, the motion was approved by a voice vote 
of the Advisory Board.  

Future Agenda Items 
●​ A special meeting may be called based on timing of the new nonprofit 

Closing Comments & Adjournment  
Lisa provided SLO CAL updates. Regarding Highway 1 reopening, SLO CAL, VCA and Caltrans may 
meet in February or March. 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:08am. 
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